Originally published in "The Next Fifty Years of Nuclear Proliferation," an Occasional Paper of the Institute for International Science & Technology Policy, IISTP-WP-2021-20, edited by Sharon Squassoni, February 2021.

ROBERT S. WILSON

More to See and More to Hide: Forecasting the Effect of Space Technology on Nuclear Weapon Issues

Space is changing dramatically. With advances in technology and investments in capital, the technical barriers and financial costs for space operations have never been lower. Improvements in manufacturing have enabled the miniaturization of space systems: whereas satellites were previously large and custom-made, they are increasingly getting smaller and being produced in high volumes on assembly lines. As a result, satellites are cheaper, and dozens can now fit on a single rocket. Launch costs have fallen substantially. And rockets have become reusable.

This new environment is creating a democratization of space, allowing new players to participate. New companies, such as SpaceX, have emerged and are proposing megaconstellations of satellites that, if realized, would fundamentally transform the scale of activity in space. About 2,700 active satellites are currently in orbit and about 9,000 have been launched into orbit over the entire history of the space age. Reports of planned activity indicate that more than 50,000 satellites could be launched by 2030 (Mosher 2020; Peterson, Sorge, and Ailor 2018). And the new space players are not limited to private companies. As of 2019, more than 60 countries have a national space budget, about 70 countries own or operate satellites in orbit, and nine countries plus the European Space Agency - can independently launch a satellite into orbit (UCS 2019; US Defense Intelligence Agency 2019).

Changes to the space environment – and the changes that will further affect the space environment over the next five decades – could have profound implications for nuclear weapon issues. Increasing levels of activity in space have generated large amounts of data on military activities. For instance, space-based imagery can be used to identify force deployments and weapon sites. This enhanced visibility also applies in space: more countries and companies are developing the Earth, which poses significant implications for nuclear-weapon issues.

At the dawn of the space age, the only satellites that could capture satellite-based imagery were controlled by the United States and the Soviet Union, which often classified the imagery and rarely released it to the public. In the decades after, governments, including these major powers, lost their exclusive grip on satellite surveillance.

Imagery from commercial remote-sensing satellites has created opportunities for open-source analysis that did not previously exist.

In April 1986, after Moscow quieted rumors of a leak at its Chernobyl nuclear facility, news outlets broadcast imagery of the disaster taken from a US civilian

capabilities to see space assets, including those in high orbits. Among other impacts, this trend toward transparency will affect approaches for tracking nuclear capabilities and satellites essential for nuclear operations. States have historically gone to great lengths to shroud in secrecy their nuclear weapon programs and, in some cases, the whereabouts of their nuclear-armed delivery systems and the capabilities necessary to operate nuclear weapon systems – such as nuclear command, control, and communications satellites. Increasing transparency of these nuclear activities and capabilities might force nations, including the United States, to hide or protect their capabilities in different ways, such as building redundant systems. Depending on future technological breakthroughs, this trend of increased transparency could bring both opportunities and risks for global security. It could disincentivize proliferation through greater visibility of nuclear activities and forces, but it could also undermine strategic stability and cause states to react in ways that generate greater uncertainty. The nonproliferation and broader foreign policy community should take note of this trend toward transparency because it forecasts risks and opportunities related to nuclear weapon issues in the decades to come.

TRANSPARENCY ON EARTH

The advance and spread of space technologies is generating more transparency on activities on

satellite and from a French commercial satellite (Nova 2007). The coverage signaled that "the age of total government monopoly on high-tech surveillance was over" (Kaspar 2001).

Three and a half decades after the Chernobyl incident, the number of reconnaissance and remote-sensing satellites has jumped considerably. According to a 2018 report from the Air Force, 38 countries have intelligence, surveillance, reconnaissance, and remote-sensing satellites, and 666 such systems are in orbit. The report notes that a decade ago, non-US reconnaissance and remote-sensing satellites totaled nearly 100 - a number that tripled by the middle of 2018 (National Air and Space Intelligence Center 2018). Further, more and more companies are operating satellites that offer imagery products for modest charges and, in some cases, free of charge. Using Google Maps, for example, anyone can access overhead images of a city, street, or building. The new space environment has transformed the quantity, availability, and quality of satellite-based imagery of activity on Earth. Nongovernmental customers are accessing imagery that used to be reserved for major governments, and major governments are leveraging promising new technologies and new sources of information.

Imagery from commercial remote-sensing satellites has created opportunities for open-source analysis that did not previously exist. The imagery is usually generated electro-optically (pictures from a camera, essentially) or with radar (pictures created by bouncing radio waves off a target). Planet, a remote-sensing-satellite company focused on electro-optical imagery, achieved a roughly 150-satellite architecture in 2018 that has enabled it to produce an image of the entire Earth each day (Schingler 2017). Capella Space offers radar remote sensing that can produce high spatial resolution through all weather conditions, day and night (Capella Space). Maxar is developing its next generation of satellites that will reportedly be able to revisit some locations on Earth up to 40 times per day (Morin and Wilson 2020). With these types of resources, nongovernmental actors can conduct analysis of military activity that was formerly reserved to governments. Nonproliferation experts outside of government, for instance, can now use commercial satellite imagery to identify weapon sites, track maritime activity, and monitor missile movements. In 2019, major news outlets reported on nuclear or missile activity in North Korea, Iran, and Saudi Arabia in which nongovernmental experts - using satellite imagery - served as the primary source (Brumfiel and Welna 2020; Guardian 2019; Associated Press 2019). A 2019

their needs. Governments could also try to exploit commercial technologies and models for their own systems (Morin and Wilson 2020).

Remote-sensing imagery is becoming not just more widespread and more available, but also more sophisticated. One example is hyperspectral imagery, the next big development in remote sensing. Unlike conventional optical or radar sensors, hyperspectral sensors can use spectrometry to facilitate the determination of chemical composition. The June 2019 issue of the IEEE Geoscience & Remote Sensing Magazine says, "Hyperspectral captures chemical composition of materials, able to simultaneously capture the spectral and spatial content with excellent spectral and spatial resolution." Materials have diagnostic signatures that can be detected. The journal adds that "[t]he detailed spectral information thus captured allows for detailed examination of the scene, especially with regard to identifying particular materials in the scene by their unique spectral 'fingerprints.'" An analysis by Los Alamos National Laboratory says that hyperspectral imaging data supports a variety of materially focused analyses including classifica-

Creating an operational hyperspectral satellite
system with meaningful spatial and spectral
resolution has proven to be a challenge be-
cause it requires significant power, data pro-
cessing, and analysis resources.anon
and to
(Zien
2016)
idem

tion, change detection, anomaly detection, and target detection (Ziemann and Theiler 2016). Such sensors can identify elements at a mining operation, distinguish different gases in plumes, and discriminate camouflage from

Aerospace Corporation report notes that trends in remote-sensing satellites, among other factors, are pushing toward a "[Geospatial Intelligence] Singularity," a scenario in which ubiquitous intelligence is available to the general public in real time (Koller 2019).

The benefits in new remote-sensing systems are not limited to nongovernmental customers. Governments are also leveraging the explosion of imagery data from private companies; the US National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency, for example, signed a five-year cooperative research agreement with Planet in 2018 (Marcus 2018). Countries without their own remote-sensing systems could look to commercial providers for its surroundings. For example, the imagery could, in principle, easily pick out a camouflage canopy covering military equipment or materiel.

Creating an operational hyperspectral satellite system with meaningful spatial and spectral resolution has proven to be a challenge because it requires significant power, data processing, and analysis resources. However, steady progress in the development of technological solutions to resolve these constraints has resulted in a number of viable systems now in the planning stage in both the United States and Europe (Tratt 2020). At least for the next 5-10 years, the number of satellites carrying high-resolution hyperspectral imagers is likely to remain limited. Although some of these will be US government systems, the European Space Agency and several companies are also planning to deploy hyperspectral sensors (Green et al. 2019; Strese and Maresi 2019; Keith 2019). For example, in the commercial sector, HyperSat LLC, a US company, and Montreal-based North-Star Earth & Space have both announced plans for hyperspectral satellite constellations. HyperSat LLC states that it will use an orbiting spectrometer that will allow it to identify the signatures of objects, materials, and processes (HyperSat, n.d.; Werner 2018).

POTENTIAL IMPLICATIONS FOR NUCLEAR WEAPON ISSUES

With more and better remote-sensing satellites comes more transparency regarding military activity. A 2018 US Defense Intelligence Agency report on space threats says that remote-sensing capabilities will continue "reducing the ability of all countries to remain undetected while performing sensitive testing and evaluation activities or military exercises and operations." According to another 2018 report, of the 666 intelligence, surveillance, reconnaissance, and remote-sensing satellites in orbit, 353 are US systems, 122 are Chinese, and 23 are Russian. For China, for example, the report notes that these satellites can be used to monitor US forces and maintain awareness of regional rivals, such as India and Japan, and potential regional flashpoints, such as the Korean Peninsula, Taiwan, and the East and South China Seas (National Air and Space Intelligence Center 2018).

This increased transparency presents opportunities and risks related to nuclear weapons. It can be beneficial for nonproliferation by making it harder for aspiring nuclear-armed states to hide their programs and for current nuclear-armed states to proliferate without the rest of the world knowing. More actors being able to detect illicit activities may disincentivize a country from conducting those illicit activities. But that increased transparency could also expose hidden nuclear weapon systems, which could weaken strategic stability – meant here as the condition in which countries are confident their adversaries would not be able to undermine their nuclear deterrent (Podvig 2012). If increased transparency makes a country feel as if its weapons are no longer secure, that country could respond in unpredictable and destabilizing ways.

Tracking proliferation in non-nuclear-weapon states. The history of nuclear weapon proliferation and testing is partly a history of states taking steps to conceal illicit activities from one another. Prior to its nuclear weapon test in 1974, Indian leaders maintained that their country's nuclear program was only for peaceful purposes, and they prepared for the test in secrecy. For its subsequent tests, in 1998, India also reportedly avoided test preparations that would be readily detectable by satellites and kept personnel out of view of passes by US satellites (Nuclear Weapon Archive 2001; US Central Intelligence Agency 1965; Best 1998). News reports of the 1998 Indian tests note that US satellites were covering the test site only every three days (Risen, Meyers, and Weiner 1998). Current and future developments in remote-sensing satellites would make it harder for states to hide their preparations in the same way.

In identifying nuclear weapon programs, hyperspectral systems could be particularly valuable. As a notional example of how hyperspectral sensing could be applied, Jeffrey Lewis, an expert on proliferation and satellite imagery, discussed a uranium processing plant where the by-products are released into a nearby pond: "At the low end of hyperspectral technology, you can see water turbidity, which can give you a sense of whether water is flowing in ponds and in what direction. At the high end, you can identify specific chemicals in that water. Once that happens, your ability to identify industrial processes at facilities is pretty strong" (Lewis 2020).

Nonproliferation experts have also cited the potential that hyperspectral sensors could have in verifying suspected uranium mines and mills in North Korea (Hanham et al. 2018). In 2015, NATO, the European Defence Agency, and the US Department of Defense identified detection of weapons of mass destruction as one of the most promising military applications of hyperspectral technologies. In one case study on chemical weapons, hyperspectral sensors were able to detect and classify chemical and hazardous materials (Shimoni, Haelterman, and Perneel 2019).

The plethora of systems and wide availability of constant global satellite surveillance could also lessen the likelihood that an actor could operate nuclear-weapon facilities and prepare for tests without anyone else noticing. If one state does not catch the activity, another state or interested party might. In an environment in which coverage may be ubiquitous and critical materials may be detectable, concealment becomes harder.

Tracking vertical proliferation in current nuclear-armed states. Just as it has in the past, satellite imagery will likely continue to play an important role in providing visibility into existing nuclear-weapon programs. Since the 1970s, government-controlled satellites have been recognized as a "national technical means" in that they can help verify US and Russian compliance with arms control treaties by, among other things, collecting detailed imagery of intercontinental ballistic missiles and aircraft. Verifying arms levels and capabilities can give states confidence that their rival is not seeking to

movements could deepen if US and Russian arms control goes away. The New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty (New START) is the last remaining treaty between the United States and Russia that ensures both countries can conduct onsite inspections on each other's deployed warheads and delivery systems. Absent an extension, New START would expire in February 2021. In this potential scenario, more and better remote-sensing satellites could be crucial for providing insight into the countries' nuclear activities, information that could be available to governments and publics alike. Interested citizens and nongovernmental organizations would know whether governments were proliferating vertically – and if so, how. Other countries would have information on the world's two largest nuclear arsenals, those of Russia and the United States. The two countries would have some understanding of each other's nuclear developments and forces so that they could maintain strategic parity and have some assurances that the other was not preparing a nuclear strike. Of course, satellite imagery will not provide all the benefits inherent in arms control, but, in the absence of arms control, such

The value in satellites collecting information on strategic systems, force levels, and weapon movements could deepen if US and Russian arms control goes away. imagery could be more important than ever (Manzo 2019).

The role of satellites in providing insight into nuclear forces extends beyond Russia and the United States. China

overwhelm their capabilities or surprise them with an attack. US President Jimmy Carter noted in 1978 that "[p]hotoreconnaissance satellites have become an important stabilizing factor in world affairs in the monitoring of arms control agreements. They make an immense contribution to the security of all nations" (Carter 1978). Onsite inspections have served as the predominant method for checking compliance, but the use of satellites has been recognized as an important verification tool (Gleason 2020).¹

The value in satellites collecting information on strategic systems, force levels, and weapon

could use satellite imagery to look for vertical proliferation in India. And India could do the same for China, as could Pakistan for India and India for Pakistan. For these countries, as for Russia and the United States, satellite imagery can play a stabilizing role. Without the transparency they provide, worst-case planning could result.

Exposing hidden weapon systems. Although increased transparency can be a stabilizing influence among major nuclear-weapon states, enhanced visibility could also expose hidden weapon systems, worrying states that their nuclear

1. The term "national technical means" includes more than just satellites; it also encompasses sensors based on the ground, on aircraft, or even underwater. However, arms control experts consider satellites the most important type of national technical means. deterrent might be vulnerable to attack from other states. This is less of a concern for Russia and the United States, given the size of their arsenals. China and other nuclear-armed states, however, could perceive trends in growing transparency as compromising their nuclear deterrent and thus compromising strategic stability. Increasing the numbers and quality of remote-sensing satellites could make nuclear-armed states reconsider the importance they assign to practices such as moving their nuclear forces to avoid detection.

It is worth stressing that such a development, if ever realized, is unlikely to happen anytime soon. Even in the next several years, remote-sensing It is possible that states, in the face of increased transparency, would be deterred from engaging in illicit proliferation behavior precisely because many – rival states, private companies, publics – have the tools to track such activities. With greater public access to information, it might be harder to discredit revelations about clandestine activities. States pursuing nuclear weapons and current nuclear-armed states considering proliferation could decide, in the face of ubiquitous sensors, that the perceived gains are not worth the likely costs.

Alternatively, states may take countermeasures to negate the advantages of overhead capabilities.

A critical unknown in projecting the longterm effect of remote-sensing satellites is whether satellites and their data will largely remain physically protected. If that were to fundamentally change, the implications would be much different. Among other approaches, states could seek to weaken the credibility of satellite data. In a paper on the applications of remote sensing for arms control, Melissa Hanham and Jeffrey Lewis point to misinformation as an effective approach for an actor not wanting to be imaged: "Another tactic that has

satellites may not be able to sufficiently detect and track hidden and mobile weapons. And even if they could, detection and tracking would need to be coupled with other military developments, such as better data systems and prompt strike capabilities, to credibly threaten a country's nuclear deterrent. Much depends on how this trend of increasing transparency evolves - and the technologies undergirding it and developing alongside it. It is not implausible, however, that future developments in satellite capabilities - particularly within countries with advanced missile systems, such as the United States, Russia, and China - could lead some nuclear-armed states to believe that evasion and mobility may not ensure survivability in the future as effectively as they have in the past.

How states might respond. When presented with the new circumstances created by better remote-sensing satellites, states could accept the transparency and perhaps modify their behavior, or they could take aim against the transparency – the information from the satellites and the satellites themselves.

been employed with great success is simply to flood media with false or confusing imagery. In a charged political environment, it may not matter if there is 'proof' in a satellite image if another image can be offered" (Hanham and Lewis, n.d.). States could try to hide their activities by moving them underground; however, advancing satellite imagery that can penetrate belowground may lessen the efficacy of such measures (Alzeyadi, Hu, and Yu 2019). States could also seek to degrade the satellites capabilities themselves. The Aerospace Corporation paper on Geospatial Intelligence Singularity suggests military forces may seek out active measures, such as jamming sensors, jamming communication links, and using lasers against sensors to mitigate the risks of detection.

A critical unknown in projecting the long-term effect of remote-sensing satellites is whether satellites and their data will largely remain physically protected. If that were to fundamentally change, the implications would be much different.

TRANSPARENCY OF SPACE

Advances in space technology are not limited to improvements in seeing activity on Earth. Countries and companies are pursuing capabilities that enable more accessible mapping of the space environment, called space situational awareness, and concepts that require close operations between satellites, called proximity operations. These capabilities and concepts are generating more transparency of space, which – just like on Earth – has significant implications for nuclear-weapon issues.

Space situational awareness is an important and growing area. Capabilities in this area include ground-based radars, telescopes, and space-based sensors. Until recently, the United States was the only country in the world - outside, perhaps, Russia - to develop high-fidelity space situational awareness information (Lal et al. 2018). While the US capabilities continue to represent the gold standard, now more than 18 countries have or are pursuing space situational awareness systems that can help identify and track orbital objects. Companies have also developed space situational awareness products for paying customers. LeoLabs, for example, in October 2019 established a space radar in New Zealand that will allow it to track objects as small as two centimeters in low Earth orbit (LeoLabs 2019).

In addition to helping manage space traffic, avoid collisions, and prevent debris, better mapping of the space operational environment can assist proximity operations. Proximity operations and imaging of satellites could support operational concepts that include debris tracking and removal, end-of-life disposal, and on-orbit inspection, repair, refueling, and repositioning. These concepts could be extremely important in an environment with 50,000-plus systems. But they also pose risks to critical satellites.

In early 2020, both the threat and opportunity of space proximity operations were displayed. In February, a Northrop Grumman satellite docked on an Intelsat satellite to provide life extension services. This was the first time a commercial satellite had ever docked with another commercial satellite (Henry 2020). Also in February, media reports indicated that a Russian satellite had been making orbital maneuvers near a US government satellite. General John Raymond, the commander of the US Space Force, called this Russian activity unacceptable (Erwin 2020). Experts have suggested that Russia's activity could have been a pretext to take imagery and capture detailed information of the US satellite (Gohd 2020). As reported by James A. Vedda and Peter L. Hays, taking images of space objects - non-Earth imaging, as it is often called has made maintaining secrecy of specific systems

While the US capabilities continue to represent the gold standard, now more than 18 countries have or are pursuing space situational awareness systems that can help identify and track orbital objects.

more challenging: "In space surveillance and imaging, the diffusion of observation technology and know-how has curtailed the ability to maintain

ExoAnalytics can track objects in geosynchronous orbit (some 20,000 miles above the atmosphere) and maneuvers (when an object moves into a different orbit). The evolution in transparency on Earth is similar to the evolution of awareness of space. A recent report published by the Institute for Defense Analyses (Lal et al. 2018) concludes, "The world is on a path-of-no-return for the proliferation of [space situational awareness] capabilities, a trend that has significant implications for transparency in space (e.g., more actors will be increasingly able to track others' activities in space)." secrecy in areas once thought to be invisible to public view" (Vedda and Hays 2018).

Commercial proximity operations are still in their infancy; however, in the next decades, they could become much more prevalent, as could proximity operations among smaller states. The availability of these operations coupled with growing space situational awareness capabilities reveals a clear trend: space is becoming more transparent for major powers, smaller countries, and publics – in short, for everyone.

POTENTIAL IMPLICATIONS FOR NUCLEAR WEAPON ISSUES

Imagery and data on the satellite operational environment could also help states identify, catalog, and track critical satellites. And if they can be identified and tracked, they can be targeted. In a moment of irony, Secretary of the Air Force Heather Wilson commented in 2018 that "We built a glass house before the invention of stones" when she discussed the emerging threats to critical US space systems (Cooper and Roberts). Just in 2020, Russia has tested direct-ascent anti-satellite weapons and a space-based co-orbital weapon (U.S. Space Command 2020). Although a war in space has never occurred, the domain is becoming increasingly tense.

Among the most critical satellites are those essential to nuclear command, control, and communications. This category includes satellites that

communications (NC3) is a fundamental element of its deterrent. "When it comes to nuclear modernization, NC3 is the least expensive, yet perhaps the most critical," says a 2019 report from the Mitchell Institute and MITRE. "Possession of an effective and robust NC3 system," the report states, "is essential for deterrence since its existence will convince potential adversaries that any attempted surprise nuclear aggression will fail and will be met with a devastating response" (Deptula, LaPlante, and Haddick 2019). Nuclear scholar Paul Bracken notes the growing recognition of the importance of NC3: "An interesting feature of the global nuclear command and control system that is now developing is the recognition that the information regime around nuclear weapons is increasingly critical. It is critical for deterrence and for other aspects of nuclear governance" (Bracken 2020).

NC3 satellites used to be protected in part by their obscurity in high orbit: potential adversaries

NC3 satellites used to be protected in part by their obscurity in high orbit: potential adversaries did not have the means to track and collect detailed information on these systems. did not have the means to track and collect detailed information on these systems. With space becoming more transparent, hiding may no longer be an effective

provide protected communications capabilities, such as US Advanced Extremely High Frequency and UK Skynet satellites, and early warning of adversaries' missile launches, such as the US Space Based Infrared System and Russia's Kupol satellites (Air Force Space Command 2017; Allison 2018; Air Force Space Command 2017; Dahlgren 2019). Future vulnerability of such systems could weaken strategic stability. From a threat perspective, the effect of growing transparency is not all bad, however. Increasing transparency could allow more actors to identify and attribute malign behavior in space. Much like transparency of military activities on Earth, increasing transparency of the space operational environment and of individual satellite systems presents opportunities and risks.

Tracking NC3 satellites. Much like its nuclear forces, a country's nuclear command, control, and

approach for protecting critical capabilities. In a speech in April 2020, Christopher Ford, a senior official in the US State Department, said that China is "exploring capabilities to attack satellites in orbits such as those of our NC3 systems" (Ford 2020). If space situational awareness, proximity operations, and threat technologies mature in a way that causes states to see their NC3 systems as becoming increasingly vulnerable, the states could lose confidence in their overall nuclear deterrent. Strategic stability could suffer.

Tracking malign activity. Just as more transparency could enable an actor to conduct malign activity in space, it also could enable other actors to see and attribute that malign activity. In the example of Russian satellites trailing a US government satellite, the initial news coverage of the Russian satellites' abnormal activity was based on the work of amateur satellite trackers (Grush 2020). In the future, with more and better information available on the satellite operational environment, a state may not be able to surreptitiously attack another satellite without being noticed. Such detection and attribution could lessen the likelihood that the country would engage in the attack in the first place.

How states might respond. Increasing transparency of the space environment and evolving threats have prompted proposals on how states should best respond. In the United States, for example, the government in 2019 established the Space Development Agency to develop a large network of satellites. Instead of relying on a small number of large and complex systems, this approach would emphasize a high number of small and modular systems. The new agency is planning to launch dozens of satellites in 2022. Derek Tournear, the agency's director, has said that the eventual architecture could entail thousands of satellites and that this architecture would provide "resiliency via numbers." Based on today's architecture, an attack on US satellites that resulted in the loss of a couple of critical systems could be crippling; an attack that led to the loss of a few satellites in an architecture of thousands of satellites may produce little effect (Vergun 2019; Strout 2019).

Other countries may also multiply their satellites in orbit. Or they could pursue systems to threaten constellations. Russia and China could try to emulate the United States or adopt asymmetric approaches to mitigate the US advantages, focusing on countering a disaggregated architecture or pursuing new ways of making satellites systems vulnerable. Smaller states may observe these actions and reactions and respond themselves.

CONCLUSIONS

Since the beginning of the Space Age, space technologies have played an important role in exposing nuclear activities and capabilities. In 1960, a satellite that was part of the US Corona photoreconnaissance program, which was intended to identify missile launch sites and production facilities, dropped a canister of film through the atmosphere that was successfully recovered, delivering intelligence photos taken over Soviet territory (US Central Intelligence Agency 2015; US Department of Defense, n.d.).

The deepening and widening of transparency, both on Earth and in space, has a few implications in the nuclear weapons sphere. Proliferators will find it less easy to hide clandestine activities, but they may be able to draw upon space technology as well. States with established nuclear weapons programs could find a more transparent environment challenging and uncomfortable. The trend toward increasing reliance on space-based assets for command and control, particularly if conventional and nuclear forces overlap, could create instabilities. At the same time, space-based assets will continue to be critical in verifying arms control agreements to reduce nuclear weapons.

In contrast to the current nuclear weapons status quo, the space environment in the next few decades will be crowded and noisy, with few obvious advantages to the traditional big players. With a certain degree of foresight and caution, states agreed long ago not to deploy nuclear weapons in space. Looking ahead, they may need to consider steps to minimize the global risks and maximize the opportunities that emerge from interplay of developments in space and nuclear weapons.

REFERENCES

Allison, George. 2018. "What is Skynet? A look at Britain's military communications satellites." UK Defense Journal, May 21, 2018. https://ukdefencejournal.org.uk/ what-is-skynet-a-look-at-britains-military-communications-satellites/.

Alzeyadi, Ahmed, Jie Hu, and Tzuyang Yu. 2019. "Detecting underground metallic objects of different sizes using synthetic aperture radar." In *Proceedings of SPIE* (The International Society for Optics and Photonics) 10970: Sensors and Smart Structures Technologies for *Civil, Mechanical, and Aerospace Systems* 2019, 109702W (March 27, 2019). https://doi.org/10.1117/12.2514480.

Associated Press. 2019. "Ballistic missile program in Saudi Arabia? Experts and satellite images suggest possibility." USA Today, January 26, 2019. https://www.usatoday. com/story/news/world/2019/01/26/saudi-arabia-ballistic-missile-program/2688441002/.

Best, Richard A., Jr. 1998. "U.S. Intelligence and India's Nuclear Tests: Lessons Learned." CRS Report for Congress 98-672F. Congressional Research Service, August 11, 1998. https://www.everycrsreport.com/ files/19980811_98-672_fab899e7514f8c944024bf5f0ff791a484f4f5b9.pdf.

Bowler, Tim. 2017. "The New Space Race." BBC, September 13, 2017. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/resources/ idt-sh/disruptors_the_new_space_race.

Bracken, Paul. 2020. "Our Complicated and Dangerous Multipolar Nuclear World." *Orbis* 64, no. 1: 131-149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orbis.2019.12.009.

Brumfiel, Geoff, and David Welna. 2020. "Satellite Photos Reveal Extent Of Damage From Iranian Strike on Air Base In Iraq." NPR, January 8, 2020. https://www.npr. org/2020/01/08/794517031/satellite-photos-reveal-extent-of-damage-at-al-assad-air-base.

Capella Space. n.d. "A new perspective." Accessed April 4, 2020. https://www.capellaspace.com/about-us/.

Carter, Jimmy. 1978. "Remarks at the Congressional Space Medal of Honor Awards Ceremony." Speech, Kennedy Space Center, Florida, October 1, 1978. American Presidency Project, UC Santa Barbara. https://www. presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/kennedy-space-center-florida-remarks-the-congressional-space-medal-honor-awards-ceremony.

Cooper, Zack, and Thomas G. Roberts. 2018. "Deterrence in the last sanctuary." War on the Rocks, January 2, 2018. https://warontherocks.com/2018/01/deterrence-last-sanctuary/. Dalhgren, Masao. 2019. "Russia Launching New Missile Warning Satellites." CSIS Missile Defense Project, December 18, 2019. https://missilethreat.csis.org/russia-replaces-missile-early-warning-satellites/.

Deptula, David A., William A. LaPlante, and Robert Haddick. 2019. "Modernizing U.S. Nuclear Command, Control, and Communications." Mitchell Institute for Aerospace Studies and MITRE Corporation, February 2019. http://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/a2dd91_ed45cfd-71de2457eba3bcce4d0657196.pdf.

Erwin, Sandra. 2020. "Raymond calls out Russia for 'threatening behavior' in outer space." SpaceNews, February 10, 2020. https://spacenews.com/raymond-calls-outrussia-for-threatening-behavior-in-outer-space/.

Ford, Christopher Ashley. 2020. "Whither Arms Control in Outer Space? Space Threats, Space Hypocrisy, and the Hope of Space Norms." Remarks at the Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 6, 2020. US Department of State. https://2017-2021.state.gov/whither-arms-control-in-outer-space-space-threats-space-hypocrisy-and-the-hope-of-space-norms/index.html.

Gleason, Michael P., and Luc H. Riesbeck. 2020. "Noninterference with National Technical Means: The Status Quo Will Not Survive." The Aerospace Corpora-

tion, January 2020. https://aerospace.org/sites/default/ files/2020-01/Gleason_NTM_20200114.pdf.

Gohd, Chelsea. 2020. "2 Russian satellites are stalking a US satellite in orbit. The Space Force is watching." Space. com, February 11, 2020. https://www.space.com/russianspacecraft-stalking-us-spy-satellite-space-force.html.

Green, R. O., N. M. Mahowald, R.N. Clark, B. L. Ehlmann, P. A. Ginoux, O. V. Kalashnikova, R. L. Miller, et al. 2019. "Objectives, measurements and data products of the NASA Earth Surface Mineral Dust Source Investigation," *2019 AGU Fall Meeting*, Abstract A34B-08, 2019. https://ui.adsabs.harvard.edu/abs/2019AGUFM. A34B..08G/abstract.

Grush, Loren. 2020. "A Russian satellite seems to be tailing a US spy satellite in Earth orbit." Verge, January 31, 2020. https://www.theverge. com/2020/1/31/21117224/russian-satellite-us-spy-kosmos-2542-45-inspection-orbit-tracking.

Guardian. 2019. "New satellite images show expansion of North Korea long-range missile plant." December 23, 2019. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/ dec/24/new-satellite-images-show-expansion-of-northkorea-long-range-missile-plant. Hanham, Melissa, and Jeffrey Lewis. n.d. "Remote Sensing Analysis for Arms Control and Disarmament Verification." Federation of American Scientists. Accessed April 8, 2020. https://fas.org/wp-content/uploads/media/ Remote-Sensing-Analysis-for-Arms-Control-and-Disarmament-Verification.pdf.

Hanham, Melissa, Grace Liu, Joseph Rodgers, Mackenzie Best, Scott Milne, and Octave Lepinard. 2018. "Monitoring Uranium Mining and Milling in China and North Korea through Remote Sensing Imagery." James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies, Occasional Paper 40, October 2018. https://www.nonproliferation. org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/op40-monitoringuranium-mining-and-milling-in-china-and-north-koreathrough-remote-sensing-imagery.pdf.

Henry, Caleb. 2020. "Northrop Grumman's MEV-1 servicer docks with Intelsat satellite," SpaceNews, February 26, 2020. https://spacenews.com/northrop-grummans-mev-1-servicer-docks-with-intelsat-satellite/.

HyperSat. n.d. Accessed April 24, 2020. https://www. hypersat.com.

Kaspar, Beth M. 2001. "The End of Secrecy: Military Competitiveness in the Age of Transparency." Center for Strategy and Technology, Air War College: Occasional Paper No. 23, August 2001. https://fas.org/sgp/eprint/ kaspar.pdf.

Keith, Adam. 2019. "Is hyperspectral the next Earth observation frontier?" SpaceNews, March 30, 2019. https:// spacenews.com/op-ed-is-hyperspectral-the-next-earthobservation-frontier/.

Koller, Josef. 2019. "The Future of Ubiquitous, Realtime Intelligence: A GEOInt Singularity." The Aerospace Corporation, August 8, 2019. https://aerospace.org/ sites/default/files/2019-09/Koller_FutureUbiquitous_08082019_2_0.pdf.

Lal, Bhavya, Asha Balakrishnan, Becaja M. Caldwell, Reina S. Buenconsejo, and Sara A. Carioscia. 2018. "Global Trends in Space Situational Awareness and Space Traffic Management." Institute for Defense Analyses, April 2018. https://www.ida.org/-/media/feature/publications/g/gl/global-trends-in-space-situational-awarenessssa-and-space-traffic-management-stm/d-9074.ashx.

LeoLabs. 2019. "LeoLabs Unveils Kiwi Space Radar." November 14, 2019. https://www.leolabs.space/posts/ leolabs-unveils-kiwi-space-radar.

Lewis, Jeffrey. 2020. Telephone interview with author, April 24, 2020.

Manzo, Vince. 2019. "Nuclear Arms Control Without A Treaty?" Center for Naval Analyses, March 2019. https:// www.cna.org/CNA_files/PDF/IRM-2019-U-019494.pdf. Marcus, Jen. 2018. "NGA and Planet Sign Five-Year Research Agreement on Analytics." Planet, May 4, 2018. https://www.planet.com/pulse/nga-and-planet-signfive-year-research-agreement-on-analytics/.

Morin, Jamie and Robert S. Wilson. 2020. "Leveraging Commercial Space for National Security." The Aerospace Corporation, November 2020. https://aerospace.org/ paper/leveraging-commercial-developments-national-security-space-acquisition.

Mosher, Dave. 2020. "Watch 57,000 planned satellites swarm Earth within 9 years in a stunning new animation." Business Insider, February 1, 2020. https://www.businessinsider.com/animation-internet-satellites-surrounding-earth-starlink-kuiper-oneweb-agi-2020-1.

National Air and Space Intelligence Center. 2018. "Competing in Space." December 2018. https://www. nasic.af.mil/About-Us/Fact-Sheets/Article/1738710/ competing-in-space/.

Nova. 2007. "Spies that Fly." PBS. https://www.pbs.org/ wgbh/nova/spiesfly/.

Nuclear Weapon Archive. 2001. "India's Nuclear Weapons Program: Smiling Buddha: 1974." Nuclear Weapon Archive, November 8, 2001. http://nuclearweaponarchive. org/India/IndiaSmiling.html.

Peterson, Glenn, Marlon Sorge, and William Ailor. 2018. "Space Traffic Management in the Age of New Space." The Aerospace Corporation, April 2018. https://aerospace. org/paper/space-traffic-management-age-new-space.

Podvig, Pavel. 2012. "The myth of strategic stability." Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, October 31, 2012. https:// thebulletin.org/2012/10/the-myth-of-strategic-stability/.

Risen, James, Steven Lee Meyers, and Tim Weiner. 1998. "U.S. May Have Helped India Hide its Nuclear Activity." *New York Times*, May 25, 1998. https://www.nytimes. com/1998/05/25/world/us-may-have-helped-indiahide-its-nuclear-activity.html.

Schingler, Robbie. 2017. "Planet Launches Satellite Constellation to Image The Whole Planet Daily." Planet, February 14, 2017. https://www.planet.com/ pulse/planet-launches-satellite-constellation-to-image-the-whole-planet-daily/.

Shimoni, Michal, Rob Haelterman, and Christiaan Perneel. 2019. "Hypers[p]ectral Imaging for Military and Security Applications." *IEEE Geoscience and Remote Sensing Magazine* 7, no. 2 (June): 101-117. https://ieeexplore. ieee.org/abstract/document/8738016. Strout, Nathan. 2019. "What will the Space Development Agency really do?" C4ISRNet, July 24, 2019. https://www. c4isrnet.com/battlefield-tech/space/2019/07/24/whatwill-the-space-development-agency-really-do/.

Strese, H., and L. Maresi. 2019. "Technology developments and status of hyperspectral instruments at the European Space Agency." *Proceedings of SPIE 11151: Sensors, Systems, and Next-Generation Satellites XXIII*, 111510T (10 October 2019). https://doi.org/10.1117/12.2533129.

Tellis, Ashley J. 2019. "India's ASAT Test: An Incomplete Success." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 15, 2019. https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/04/15/india-s-asat-test-incomplete-success-pub-78884.

Tratt, David (director, Imaging Spectrometry Department, Aerospace Corporation). 2020. Telephone interview with author, April 8, 2020.

UCS (Union of Concerned Scientists). 2019. "UCS Satellite Database." Updated on December 19, 2019. https:// www.ucsusa.org/resources/satellite-database.

US Air Force Space Command. 2017. "Advanced Extremely High Frequency System." March 22, 2017. https:// www.afspc.af.mil/About-Us/Fact-Sheets/Display/Article/249024/advanced-extremely-high-frequency-system/.

US Air Force Space Command. 2017. "Space Based Infrared System." March 22, 2017, https://www.afspc. af.mil/About-Us/Fact-Sheets/Display/Article/1012596/ space-based-infrared-system/.

US Central Intelligence Agency. 1965. "India's Nuclear Weapons Policy." October 21, 1965. https://www.cia.gov/ library/readingroom/docs/DOC_0000594950.pdf.

US Central Intelligence Agency. 2015. "Corona: Declassified." February 25, 2015. https://www.cia.gov/stories/ story/corona-declassified/.

US Defense Intelligence Agency. 2019. "Challenges to Security in Space." January 2019. https://www.dia.mil/ Portals/27/Documents/News/Military%20Power%20 Publications/Space_Threat_V14_020119_sm.pdf.

US Department of Defense. n.d. "Corona Reconnaissance Satellite." Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency. Accessed April 6, 2020. https://www.darpa.mil/ about-us/timeline/corona-reconnaissance-satellite.

US Department of Defense. n.d. "VELA: Nuclear Explosion Detection." Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency. Accessed on April 6, 2020. https://www.darpa. mil/about-us/timeline/vela.

US Space Command, Office of Public Affairs. "Russia Conducts Space-Based Anti-Satellite Weapons Test." United States Space Command, July 23, 2020. https:// www.spacecom.mil/MEDIA/NEWS-ARTICLES/Article/2285098/russia-conducts-space-based-anti-satelliteweapons-test/.

Vedda, James A., and Peter L. Hays. 2018. "Major Policy Issues Involving Global Space Operations." The Aerospace Corporation and Mitchell Institute for Aerospace Studies, February 2018. https://aerospace.org/sites/default/ files/2018-05/Space_Policy_FINAL_interactive_0.pdf.

Vergun, David. 2019. "Space Development Agency Addresses Growing Capability Gaps." US Department of Defense, July 23, 2019.

Werner, Debra. "HyperSat reveals hyperspectral plans." SpaceNews, October 5, 2018. https://spacenews.com/ hypersat-funds/.

Ziemann, Amanda K., and James Theiler. 2016. "Material detection in hyperspectral imagery in support of nuclear nonproliferation." Paper presented at the Advances in Nuclear Nonproliferation Technology and Policy Conference, Santa Fe, NM, September 28, 2016. https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/311654219_Material_detection_in_hyperspectral_imagery_in_support_of_nuclear_nonproliferation.

BIOGRAPHY

Robert S. Wilson is a policy analyst for the Center for Space Policy and Strategy at The Aerospace Corporation. In his role, he is responsible for leading work on international space; nuclear command, control, and communications; and missile issues. Wilson has authored papers on the impact of Brexit on UK space; Japan's shift toward space security; the future of space-based nuclear command, control, and communications; and space traffic management. He has led work for the Office of the Assistant Secretary of the Air Force for Acquisition and Integration, the Office of the Director of National Intelligence, and the Air Force Nuclear Weapons Center. As a result of his work, Wilson has testified to the House of Lords in a public hearing, discussed space issues in Track II dialogues in Moscow, guest lectured at universities, and presented on panels at think tanks in Washington, at U.S. Strategic Command, and at the Pacific Northwest National Laboratory.

Prior to joining Aerospace, Mr. Wilson served as a senior analyst in the U.S. Government Accountability Office, leading reports on nuclear command, control, and communications; strategic force structure; arms control; and U.S. nuclear forces in Europe. He has completed fellowships with the National Defense University's Program for Emerging Leaders, the Center for Strategic and International Studies Project on Nuclear Issues, the German Marshall Fund, and the Nonproliferation Policy Education Center.